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Tuesday 22nd January 2013 

Dear Mr Cameron
Re: Final Report of the Trust Special Administrator and the recommendations affecting Lewisham Hospital  
I am writing to you in a personal capacity, as a paediatrician who has worked in Lewisham for the last twenty years and as Director of children’s services in our trust. I ask that you consider some final comments, which I am also copying to the Secretary of State for Health. I hope that you will listen and take heed of the real injustice being proposed in the Final Report of Matthew Kershaw, the Trust Special Administrator (TSA) for South London Healthcare NHS Trust and the NHS in South East London.

There have been many real errors and omissions in the TSA process, some of which notably relate to 20% of the population of Lewisham – children, and I attach the response to the TSA’s draft proposals from my Children’s Directorate at Lewisham Healthcare as additional background evidence for you. 

I ask that the Government does not accept TSA’s recommendation to remove the Accident & Emergency Department from Lewisham Hospital with all the attendant consequences: 
· loss of admitting services for the acutely ill; 
· loss of the excellent specialist children’s A&E and children’s inpatient ward; 
· loss of top class adult intensive care; 
· loss of high quality integrated maternity provision in the form of a much praised midwife-led Birth Unit co-located with our Labour ward and obstetric department , supported by medical and intensive care backup; and
· loss of our high-performing good neonatal intensive care unit
I list the major problems with the TSA process in relation to children’s services:

1 Lewisham is within the 8% most deprived of the 326 local authority areas in England, and yet the TSA failed to consult on the impact on health and inequalities of his proposals. Draft proposals were completed and presented for public consultation at the end of October 2012 prior to any Health and Equalities Impact Assessment (HEIA). As a result the potential risks (or even benefits!) to our vulnerable children were not even made available. The HEIA was completed in December after the conclusion of the consultation period and made available to the SoS, Jeremy Hunt, but not to the people of Lewisham, clinicians or any other interested parties. This is wholly wrong. The consultation process was flawed and was undemocratic, and failed to meet expected standards. 

2
It is extraordinary to note, but true, that the TSA publication of draft proposals completely failed to examine the needs of children, the current service configuration or any proposed new reconfiguration. As a result, there was no assessment of any possible impact, risks or indeed benefits. Children’s services were treated as collateral damage, with their demise being an assumed, inevitable part of the consequences of the TSA’s main conclusion: ie with the TSA proposal to close Lewisham A&E, he just assumed the children’s unit must close along with all acute admissions. Mr Kershaw and Andy Mitchell (Medical Director, NHS London) both acknowledged this flaw as a huge omission but it was too late for apologies to be helpful.

This failure should be considered, particularly in the context of the relative needs of children and young people in Lewisham, who on many parameters have the highest needs, alongside Greenwich children, compared to the other adjacent boroughs of Bexley and Bromley.

I am no longer surprised when children – 20% of our population – are neglected and  forgotten in this way. This terrible omission repeats a typical experience I have witnessed over 20 years as consultant paediatrician: those that know no better assume that children’s needs are little different from adults, and can therefore be tagged on as an afterthought. It continues to be unacceptable.

3
In the final recommendations, the TSA states on the one hand how highly esteemed the Lewisham paediatric service is, and on the other plucks out of nowhere a proposal for children that has not been consulted on, is not safe or worked out and which is similar to the model at Queen Mary’s Hospital Sidcup, a model that has been expensive to maintain, and about which there are doubts regarding its sustainability. It remains entirely unclear from where the TSA has derived such a proposal. Having proposed the ending of our ‘highly regarded’ service, the TSA has put together comments from the impact proposal (completed in later December after the consultation period ended) and proposed something that will be neither safe nor sustainable. 
The TSA states: 
“Responses to the consultation have highlighted that paediatric services at University Hospital Lewisham are held in high regard for their quality and the strong integrated care pathways that have been developed with community services, such as those for patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disorder.” [COPD]
[This last part is wrong – COPD is an adult condition. The TSA’s error in referring to a children’s pathway for an adult condition (COPD) is not the only one. The TSA also states that Guys Hospital should provide paediatric urgent care. This model does not currently exist at Guys and there is no intention to change this situation.]  
“Careful planning is needed to ensure these pathways are maintained in the development of the services that will remain at University Hospital Lewisham for children that do not require admission and that robust protocols are developed for those that do require admission.”
Careful planning begins with good clinician engagement, full consultation and risk assessment and implementation requires good partnership working. Instead without any consultation the TSA has proposed the following: 

“It is proposed that a paediatric ambulatory service is developed as part of the urgent care service at University Hospital Lewisham.”

The TSA cannot have based his decision on sound knowledge: he has not talked to Lewisham paediatricians or other staff, acute or community-based, nor has he consulted the CCG or anyone else locally about paediatric services. He has not costed the price of a paediatric specialty team supporting the Urgent Care Centre. He has not discussed our service needs in consultation with the Royal College of Paediatrics & Child Health. A stand-alone paediatric ambulatory care will be very expensive. A successful ‘ambulatory unit’ needs to be co-located with an Emergency Department (ED) in the absence of an inpatient ward. We reject this proposal, one plucked out of the air, and insist that it is rejected as unworkable.
Those that know better cherish our children as our future and realise how vulnerable they are, especially in an area of deprivation such as Lewisham. Those who work in Lewisham have chosen to take on that challenge to work in our community and help it achieve its full potential. We seek to offer excellent services locally where they are needed and where they are accessible. That is why we have built up our services and partnerships to provide the following: excellent acute children’s ED and inpatient services; excellent outpatient services with close links to tertiary specialties; the unique Kaleidoscope Centre bringing together the partnership of community health, mental health (Lewisham CAMHS) and Education and Social Care, Lewisham; and also the exceptional nursing team for children with special needs and home-care community nursing team. Our mental health colleagues work so hard with our children’s ED and inpatient teams to support children and young people in mental health crisis – but these relationships will also be destroyed under the TSA proposals. 

Unfortunately your own family has had to rely on neonatal and paediatric services working with other agencies, and you will appreciate that networks are so important to children and families with long term medical conditions and disabilities. We plead with you that you do not allow our carefully built networks, nurtured over 20 years and now gaining praise and support from parents – far from perfect, but a long way along the road to care coordination and planned team around the child services – to be destroyed by badly worked out, partial, erroneous, misinformed proposals affecting our children of Lewisham – and indeed of Greenwich by the knock-on impact. 

· It has been hard to create and develop our children’s partnerships over the last 10-20 years. It is only too easy to destroy them: the TSA proposals will do that.

· Any major work that has ignored children, to such an extent as the TSA has done, has failed; and ill-thought out hastily put together proposals for our children should not be worthy of consideration.

I ask that you reject the TSA’s proposal to shut down Lewisham’s successful and much praised A&E and inpatient paediatric services.

Yours sincerely
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Tony O’Sullivan

Director of Service, Directorate of Services for Children and Young People
Cc 
Rt Hon Secretary of State for Health, Jeremy Hunt

� Letter to Mr Kershaw, 29 November 2012. From Directorate for Children & Young People, Lewisham Healthcare NHS Trust


� Consultation on the Trust Special Administrator’s draft report for South London Healthcare NHS Trust and the NHS in south east London. October 2012.


� Letter to Mr Kershaw, 10 December 2012. Personal communication from Director for Children & Young People, Lewisham Healthcare NHS Trust
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